
APPROVED 
MINUTES 

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION MEETING 

Tuesday, March 25, 2014, City Council Chambers 

400 South Vine Street, Urbana, IL 61801 

 

Public Hearing on the Proposed City of Urbana & Urbana HOME Consortium Annual 

Action Plan (AAP) for Fiscal Year (FY) 2014-2015:  Chairperson Cobb called the public 

hearing to order and declared it open at 7:03 p.m.  The purpose of this public hearing was to 

receive public input on the proposed City of Urbana and Urbana HOME Consortium AAP for 

FY 2014-2015.  Notice of the public hearing was posted on the City’s website on December 13, 

2013; faxed, mailed, and emailed to the media, various social service agencies and interested 

citizens; and was published on Friday, December 20, 2013 and Monday, December 23, 2013 in 

Champaign-Urbana’s The News-Gazette. Seeing no comments, Chairperson Cobb declared the 

public hearing closed and adjourned the public hearing at 7:05 p.m.  

 

Call to Order: Chairperson Cobb called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m.   

 

Roll Call: Kelly Mierkowski called the roll.  A quorum was present. 

 

Commission Members Present: Fred Cobb, Janice Bengtson, Jerry Moreland, Lisabeth 

Searing (in at 7:05 p.m.) and Anne Heinze Silvis.  

 

Commission Members Excused/Absent: Chris Diana, George Francis  

  

Others Present: Kelly H. Mierkowski, Jennifer Gonzalez, and Jenell Hardy, Community 

Development Services. 

 

Approval of Minutes: Chairperson Cobb asked for approval or modifications to the 

February 25, 2014 minutes. Commissioner Bengtson noted that on Page 1 under Staff Report 

letter was misspelled as latter.  Commissioner Silvis moved to approve the minutes with the 

correction and Commissioner Bengtson seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.  

 

Petitions and Communications:  None.  

 

Staff Report:  Kelly Mierkowski, Grants Management Division Manager, provided a 

brief overview of the staff report provided to the Commissioners. Ms. Mierkowski stated that, 

the City received several emails from HUD. The first email anticipating the announcement of the 

2014 funding allocations by mid-March; as of this memo, we did receive an announcement by 

email and through HUD’s website about funding allocations, showing an increase. The second 

email stated that after some delays HUD is in the position to implement new Low & Moderate 

Income Summary Data, which is what we use to update our Census Tract Map, with low and 

moderate income information throughout the City.  So, it looks like we will be able to update 

that map based on this new information, which will hopefully come sometime this summer, the 

email stated it would not be effective before July 1, 2014. The map may look different, based on 

the information received.   
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Chairperson Cobb asked if information was received regarding employment level in the census 

tracts. Ms. Mierkowski stated that this information is not sent, but it is available on Census.gov 

to look up the information. Ms. Mierkowski indicated that she was not sure what level of 

information is available on the website, but the information should be available.  

 

Chairperson Cobb noted that Grants Management is currently accepting bid proposals for 

property maintenance lawn care and Ms. Mierkowski stated that Randy was in charge of that 

process. Chairperson Cobb asked how long that lasts, i.e. what is the timing, and Ms. Gonzalez 

indicated that it had already passed, that the bid opening was this past week, but if more 

information was requested, Randy could provide the information on the low bidder, etc.  

 

Chairperson Cobb also asked about applications being available for the Whole House 

Rehabilitation Program, and Ms. Mierkowski stated that it has not officially opened up yet, that 

an announcement will be made in our newsletter letting people know that we are taking 

applications. Nothing else has been sent out about this program yet, so it will be opening up 

sometime soon. 

 

Commissioner Silvis asked about the new data and census data, and if the target areas might 

change.  Ms. Mierkowski stated that it is possible, depending on the information received. 

Commissioner Silvis also asked how often the target areas change. Ms. Mierkowski stated that 

the map is based on information from the Census, which is done every ten years. Ms. 

Mierkowski was not sure what the previous map looked like before the one Grants is using now, 

which is based on 2000 Census information; she was not sure what the map based on 1990 

Census information looked like. Commissioner Silvis asked if the boundaries of the tracts would 

change and Ms. Mierkowski stated no, only the areas that are higher in low and moderate 

income, if it even changes at all. 

 

Old Business: 

 

Draft City of Urbana and Urbana HOME Consortium (Champaign/Urbana/Champaign 

County) Annual Action Plan – FY 2014-2015 

 

Ms. Mierkowski stated that the issue is for the Community Development Commission to review 

the Annual Action Plan for FY 2014-2015 and make a final recommendation to the Urbana City 

Council. At the time of this memo HUD had not yet announced its formula allocations for 

entitlement communities, so the projected funding amounts in the AAP were assumed to be at 

the same level for both CDBG and HOME as the fiscal year, FY 2013-2014. Since then, HUD 

has announced its funding allocations by their website and by email, which shows an increase for 

both CDBG and HOME. Based on the contingency language in the AAP, the budget will be 

adjusted without the need for additional citizen participation and the budgets for CDBG and 

HOME will be proportionally increased from the estimated funding levels that we originally had, 

to match the actual allocation amounts received. Last fiscal year, when HUD announced the 

funding allocations, at some point they then changed the allocation amounts, so to ensure that the 

funding amounts will remain the same as initially indicated, so changes to the budget will 

definitely be made prior to submission of the AAP to HUD. 
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Chairperson Cobb asked if they would be notified of the changes to the AAP and Ms. 

Mierkowski agreed to let them know of the changes. Chairperson Cobb also asked if there was 

any significant input during the public hearings from concerned individuals. Ms. Mierkowski 

indicated that the ones she attended did not have significant input, but stated that Jen and Jenell 

could speak to the ones they attended. Ms. Mierkowski also indicated that the minutes from the 

various public hearings were in the back of copy of the Annual Action Plan under Citizen 

Participation, Appendix IV and that social service agencies gave input during the social service 

public hearing. 

 

The Commissioners reviewed the public hearing minutes and Chairperson Cobb asked for any 

input from Commissioners regarding any concerns they have on the AAP, or if they have 

received information from people in their areas about the AAP. Commissioner Silvis commented 

that in the Thursday, January 9
th

 meeting, one of the attendees asked for technology as part of the 

grant funding and asked what that meant. Ms. Hardy stated that social service grants pay for case 

management and direct services to clients, and that Ms. Greenwalt probably meant technology 

aspects like equipment purchases, upgrading security, along those lines; the administration 

portion of a program. However, the social services grants are more focused on direct service to 

clients, and specifically with residents that are in Urbana.  The technology piece may be a 

general benefit to the agency to help general operations, but not necessarily a direct benefit to 

residents. Chairperson Cobb asked if this would be addressed and Ms. Hardy stated that we do 

consider all the input that we get from our social service agencies and citizens. We take into 

account the things that are considered eligible, especially with the Federal monies we mix with 

the pool of money, which puts certain regulations on the types of activities and projects we can 

fund. 

 

Commissioner Searing stated that reading the minutes from the previous meeting was really 

informative and helpful with not being there, and then asked how the information about the map 

changes impact this or within the contingency plan language. Ms. Mierkowski asked for 

clarification and Commissioner Searing stated what she meant with regard to the census changes, 

i.e. if the designations of the census tracts or block changes would impact this annual action plan, 

if at all. Ms. Mierkowski responded that it would not impact the plan this year, since the 

information will not be available until after July 1, 2014. It will be incorporated into the next 

Consolidated Plan, for which the process will start this summer into next fall, for the next five 

year plan, and the Annual Action plan that will follow suit. Commissioner Searing commented 

that HUD was not anticipating that this information would be out in the next two months, and 

Ms. Mierkowski stated that the email definitely indicated not before July 1. Commissioner 

Searing stated that when she saw that, she was not sure how it would affect the spending of 

funds. 

 

Chairperson Cobb indicated there are three options with regard to the AAP, i.e. forward the plan, 

forward the plan with changes, or not recommend approval. Chairperson Cobb commented that 

under Fiscal Impact, it states that there are considerable fiscal impacts associated with the 

preparation of the City of Urbana and Urbana HOME Consortium Annual Action Plan FY 2014-

2015, and asked what that meant, can it be clarified. Ms. Mierkowski stated that it would 

basically be staff time preparing the AAP; that would be the fiscal impact. Chairperson Cobb 

indicated that usually there is a reference to the impact on the City budget, and asked if it would 

affect the City budget; Ms. Mierkowski indicated that it would not.   
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Chairperson Cobb reviewed the three options again. Commissioner Silvis moved for approval 

and Commissioner Searing seconded. Commissioner Silvis then commented that the fiscal 

impacts are whether there is HUD money, both for CDBG and HOME program, either we get 

them or we don’t, that is a fiscal impact; it is the benefit of having these funds and programs. Ms. 

Mierkowski commented that there would definitely be a fiscal impact to the City budget if we 

did not have either CDBG or HOME grant funds.  The motion carried unanimously.  

 

New Business: 

 

A Resolution Approving the Transfer of Volume Cap in Connection with Private Activity 

Bond Issues, Single-Family Mortgage Revenue Bonds, and Related Matters (Private Bond 

Cap Allocation – Assist MCC Programs, Series 2014) 

 

A Resolution Approving the Transfer of Volume Cap in Connection with Private Activity 

Bond Issues, Single-Family Mortgage Revenue Bonds, and Related Matters (Private 

Activity Bond Cap – EIEDA, Series 2014) 

 

Chairperson Cobb asked if these two items should be done together and Ms. Mierkowski agreed, 

stating that she would start and for Ms. Gonzalez can jump in with additional comments. 

Basically, the issue is for the Community Development Commission to make a recommendation 

to the Urbana City Council regarding the use of the City’s 2014 private activity bond cap, which 

has to be decided by May 1, 2014. There are different options for reserving the cap for specific 

projects or participating in homebuyer assistance programs through the Assist MCC Program or 

for neighborhood initiative through the EIEDA.  

 

Any unused bond cap not ceded for any combination of these programs will automatically be 

ceded back to the State for use by another municipality. For 2014, Illinois Home Rule Units are 

allocated $100 per capita, which is an increase of $5 from last year’s allocation of $95 per capita.  

The allocation for this year is $4,158,100, based on the population of 41,581, which is an 

increase from the 2013 population. On Page 2 of the memo, under the Background section, there 

is a list of possible activities that the bond cap can be utilized for.  Since 2012, the City has 

allocated all its Bond Cap to EIEDA to be used toward multi-family housing, as homebuyer 

assistance programs had been either discontinued or did not have an immediate need for 

additional bond cap.  

 

We received an email from David Rasch, who is the Director of the Assist MCC Program for 

Stern Brothers & Co., requesting that the City consider ceding all or part of the bond Cap to the 

Assist MCC Program, as the program is now up and running. Attached to the memo is a copy of 

the email he sent, along with a sample press release, explaining the Assist and MCC programs. 

Andrew Hamilton, Director of EIEDA, was contacted and he indicated that there are several 

projects in the community coming up that the bond cap could be used towards. Staff is 

recommending that the Community Development Commission forward the Resolutions with a 

recommendation that the bond cap allocation of $4,158,100 be split in half, with 50% or 

$2,079,000 to be ceded to the Assist MCC Program for homebuyer assistance, and the other half 

ceded to EIEDA for possible neighborhood initiatives. 
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Chairperson Cobb commented on the income limits listed for people to participate, i.e. $72,100 

for 1 or 2 persons, and $82,915 for three or more, and asked if there was any asset limit that 

might constrain a person. For example, if they only had income, modest or below these limits, 

but yet they had assets in excess of $1 million, would that affect it? Ms. Gonzalez commented 

that she was unsure, but these are the only qualifications we have ever received. And, since we 

don’t operate the program in-house, it was difficult to say. We do know that families who qualify 

for these programs often are much lower income than what is required here. So, other programs 

that they are applying for will have an asset limit, but this particular program does not look like 

there is one. The Mortgage Certificate Credit (MCC) program used to be run through IHDA and 

they have pretty strict standards, so it depends on the lender who is processing everything. 

 

Chairperson Cobb also commented that input was received from David Rasch, Managing 

Director of the Assist MCC Program, for Stern Brothers & Co., and asked what type of company 

is Stern Brothers? How do they function? Ms. Gonzalez stated that they are basically an 

investment company, so they manage the bonds and the issuing of the bonds.  They will connect 

with the bank and find the financers; they are the glue that holds this whole thing together. 

Unless we give them the bond cap, they can’t create the programs. They actually have to go and 

find a bank that is willing to back this program and finance the loans with all the individual 

homebuyers. They help facilitate, because there are all sorts of rules on the taxing of everything, 

so they are kind of overseeing the whole thing. 

 

Chairperson Cobb commented that staff is recommending 50% to Eastern Illinois Economic 

Development Authority and 50% to the Assist MCC Program, i.e. is that how we want to divide 

it. Ms. Mierkowski agreed, and Chairperson Cobb asked if the Commissioners had any 

questions.  Chairperson Cobb asked if any projects have been identified, and Ms. Mierkowski 

stated that when she talked with Mr. Hamilton, he indicated that there were a couple of projects 

in the community, one in Champaign and one in Urbana, that this could possibly be used for. 

Chairperson Cobb also commented that if this was not used, it would go back to the state, and 

Ms. Mierkowski agreed. 

 

Chairperson Cobb entertained a motion, with the options being that it has to be decided by May, 

1 and that the recommendation is 50/50. Chairperson Cobb reiterated that the recommendation of 

staff is 50% to Assist MCC Program and 50% to Eastern Illinois Economic Development 

Authority. Commissioner Silvis made a motion to follow staff recommendations and forward 

this resolution to City Council with a recommendation that the bond be split 50/50.  

 

Commissioner Moreland seconded the motion, and asked if we know what particular projects or 

initiatives the EIEDA or what they are thinking of doing? Ms. Mierkowski stated that in the past 

recently, there was a project in Champaign. The two mentioned, when talking with Mr. 

Hamilton, were Providence housing development, a Housing Authority of Champaign County 

project in Champaign, which he said could be eligible for this, and the other one is the Clark 

Lindsey Village Redevelopment in Urbana, which is also eligible. Also, there is an RFP out for 

the Redevelopment of Urbana Townhomes and Aspen Court, which is also possibly an eligible 

project. The motion carried unanimously. 

 

CDBG Public Service Funding Priorities as part of the Consolidated Social Service 

Funding Pool 
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Ms. Hardy commented that each year we do our Consolidated Social Service Funding Pool; 

those are funds we combine with the City General funds and Cunningham Township funds, as 

well as a small portion of our Community Development Block Grant.  Each year we do ask that 

our Community Development Commission provide guidance to the priorities that we would set 

for the CDBG funds. Last year those priorities were seniors and youth, homelessness, and the 

special needs population. Again, we are recommending those populations, those three choices, 

because they provide for a larger range of funding options and possibilities.  There are many 

priorities that can be chosen; they are listed on page 2 of the memo, such as Affordable Housing, 

Lead Based Paint, Infrastructure, and Public Housing. These other ones are able to be tackled 

through other means and other funding sources, with other partners. We like to focus on these 

priorities, because it is a good way that we can utilize those funds to reach those areas with the 

funds that are available. 

 

Chairperson Cobb asked about the infrastructure, i.e. what other resources do we have for 

addressing infrastructure. Ms. Hardy commented that we do use some of our CDBG funds for 

infrastructure.  Currently we are proposing a couple of projects, such as the neighborhood 

sidewalks or we recently did the street lights in the Census Tract 53. Those are some of the ways 

we contribute to infrastructure with our Community Development Block Grant.  Chairperson 

Cobb asked if we interconnect with the City on those projects, and Ms. Hardy agreed, stating that 

we work with the Public Works Department and projects are written in the Capital Improvement 

Plan of large projects that the City wants to take on as a whole, as we look at what we can 

partner with them on, using our CDBG funds when the project is in the target area and if it meets 

the goals and objectives of the Federal guidelines. We try to use some of our money in 

conjunction with the funds that have already been set aside by the City to address those projects. 

 

Chairperson Cobb commented that with regard to the infrastructure, we would have to do a 

project in several years, i.e. to get lights up, and he was wondering if we made it a priority, could 

the project get done sooner, like the street lights.  Ms. Hardy stated that the priorities would only 

apply to the amount of CDBG funding, approximately $5,000; that would be a small contribution 

to what we need for a project in that area. So, we have set aside other money mentioned in our 

Annual Action Plan to work on those types of projects.  

 

Chairperson Cobb commented about the sewer situation where homeowners were complaining 

because the sewers or water lines were on one side of the street. Is there any resource to address 

that issue and where does it stand? Ms. Mierkowski stated that through Public Works there is a 

program or plan to help address the water or sewer issue in the Dr. Ellis Subdivision.  

Commissioner Silvis stated that Public Works came up with a cost-sharing program to help 

subsidize the cost.  

 

Chairperson Cobb stated that most of the other priorities are being addressed otherwise, so it 

would make sense to keep our priorities the same, except if some of the emphasis has been 

changed on where these should rank, and asked if they should be ranked the same? Ms. Hardy 

stated that is our recommendation; that they also are in the same order, with senior and youth 

being the highest priority, homelessness being second, and special needs population being third.   
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Ms. Hardy also commented that if it is the Commission’s desire to evaluate the priority in which 

those priorities are set, it can be done. Chairperson Cobb stated that they would need to know the 

needs, and asked if a need has lessened or is about the same? Ms. Gonzalez stated that is actually 

a part of what we do for our Consolidated Planning process; our five year plan, which we do 

every five years. So, actually this coming fall we will be starting that again, but we don’t revisit 

those issues as detailed as we do for those five year checkups. We do all kinds of focus groups, 

to get the public’s opinion on what those needs are. That is when we really hone in on the data 

available through the American Community Survey and through HUD, to figure out what we 

need, because we have to apply numbers to these populations. So, we have to look at the data 

more closely; we do have the data available but we have not looked at the changes much over the 

course of the Consolidated Plan, but we will be looking at it again this fall. That would be 

something to look at, once we put out the new Consolidated Plan; we will revisit this in the 

coming year. 

 

Commissioner Searing asked a question regarding how the $5,000 was spent in the last fiscal 

year, as she did not see this information in the background information in the memo. Ms. Hardy 

stated that the agencies were the Regional Planning Commission for their Senior Services 

Program; their total award was $4,200, of which $1,000 was CDBG funds. Community Elements 

has a runaway youth shelter, which addresses homelessness and youth; their total amount was 

$5,800 and we provided $3,000 in CDBG funds. And then through Special Needs, we funded the 

Greater Community AIDS Project; they received the remaining portion of $1,000. Their grant 

was larger than that; they received a portion from the Cunningham Township, in addition to a 

portion of the CDBG funds. We spread the funds out, with the other money, to make up their 

total award. 

 

Commissioner Searing also asked, with all the different options from the 2010 -2014 

Consolidated Plan, there are the ones that we say are addressed through the other sources, and 

the ones that are the focus, and then there are Services and Training for Low and Moderate 

Income Persons, which is not mentioned in either category. Commissioner Searing stated she 

was curious about that and asked where this category fell? Chairperson Cobb also stated that was 

why he had asked about unemployment in the Census Tract. Ms. Hardy stated that the best way 

it is addressed, when you look at the entire pool of Consolidated Social Service Funding, there is 

a component for youth training. We did a summer youth employment target this past summer 

with our Consolidated Social Service Funding and are looking for job opportunities for our high 

school students and young college age students, up to 21-24 years old; that is one way. There are 

job training programs that have applied for Consolidated Social Service Funding; we funded a 

construction education training program, in addition to another youth development, which was 

targeted to youth development, training, and education for job skills. So, through the larger pool 

of social services, that is how we are able to address that. Commissioner Searing stated that it is   

sort of an element in a lot of the different ones, which is why it did not come up specifically, and 

Ms. Hardy agreed. Chairperson Cobb asked if there were any other questions, and there were 

none.   

 

Commissioner Moreland made a motion that they recommend the funding priorities as written 

and Commissioner Bengtson seconded. The motion carried unanimously.    
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Adjournment: Seeing no further business, Chairperson Cobb adjourned the meeting at 

7:47 p.m. 

 

 

Recorded by Kelly H. Mierkowski, Manager  

 

 

     

 
APPROVED 


